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all expenses, including, but not limited 
to, the costs and expenses of any litiga-
tion, as approved by the General Coun-
sel, out of the assets of the liquidated 
credit union; 

(5) Execute, acknowledge, and deliver 
any and all deeds, contracts, leases, as-
signments, bills of sale, releases, exten-
sions, satisfactions, and other instru-
ments necessary or proper for any pur-
poses, including, but not limited to, 
the effectuation, termination, or trans-
fer of real, personal or mixed property, 
or that shall be necessary or proper to 
liquidate the credit union, and any 
deed or other instrument executed pur-
suant to the authority hereby given 
shall be as valid and effective for all 
purposes as if the same had been exe-
cuted as the act and deed of the credit 
union; 

(6) With concurrence of General 
Counsel, disaffirm or repudiate any 
contract or lease to which the credit 
union is a party, the performance of 
which the liquidating agent, in his sole 
discretion, determines to be burden-
some, and which disaffirmance or repu-
diation in the liquidating agent’s sole 
discretion will promote the orderly ad-
ministration of the credit union’s af-
fairs; 

(7) Deposit, withdraw, or transfer 
funds, and otherwise exercise complete 
control over all investment or deposi-
tory accounts maintained by or for the 
credit union at financial dispository or 
similar institutions; 

(8) Do such things, and have such 
rights, powers, privileges, immunities, 
and duties, whether or not otherwise 
granted in this part 709, as shall be au-
thorized, directed, conferred, or im-
posed from time to time by the Board, 
or as shall be conferred by the Federal 
Credit Union Act; 

(9) Exercise such other authority as 
is conferred by the Federal Credit 
Union Act; and 

(10) Where acting as liquidating 
agent for a state-chartered federally 
insured credit union, exercise all the 
rights, powers, and privileges granted 
by state law to such a liquidating 
agent. 

(d) Expenditure of funds of the liquida-
tion. The liquidating agent shall have 
power to: 

(1) Pay all costs and expenses of the 
liquidation as determined by the liqui-
dating agent; 

(2) Pay off and discharge taxes and 
liens; 

(3) Pay out and expend such sums as 
are deemed necessary or advisable for 
or in connection with the preservation, 
maintenance, conservation, protection, 
remodeling, repair, rehabilitation, or 
improvement of any asset or property 
of any nature of the credit union or the 
liquidating agent; 

(4) Pay off and discharge any assess-
ments, liens, claims, or charges of any 
kind against any asset or property of 
any nature on which the credit union 
or the liquidating agent has a lien by 
way of mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, 
or otherwise, or in which the credit 
union or liquidating agent has any in-
terest; 

(5) Settle, compromise, or obtain the 
release of, for cash or other consider-
ation, claims and demands against the 
credit union or the liquidating agent; 
and 

(6) Indemnify its employees and 
agents from the assets of the credit 
union against liabilities incurred in the 
good faith performance of their duties. 

(e) Assets, claims, and contracts. The 
liquidating agent shall have power to: 

(1) Sell for cash or on terms, ex-
change, assign, or otherwise dispose of, 
in whole or in part, any or all of the as-
sets and property of the credit union, 
real, personal and mixed, tangible and 
intangible, of any nature, including 
any mortgage, deed of trust, chose in 
action, bond, note, contract, judgment, 
or decree, share or certificate of share 
of stock or debt, owing to the credit 
union or the liquidating agent; and 

(2) Surrender, abandon, and release 
any chose in action, or other assets or 
property of any nature, whether the 
subject of pending litigation or not, 
and settle, compromise, modify, or re-
lease, for cash or other consideration, 
claims and demands in favor of the 
credit union or the liquidating agent. 

§ 709.5 Payout priorities in involun-
tary liquidation. 

(a) Claimants whose claims are se-
cured shall receive their security. To 
the extent their respective claims ex-
ceed the value of the security for those 
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claims, as determined to the satisfac-
tion of the liquidating agent, they 
shall each have an unsecured claim 
against the credit union having pri-
ority as provided in paragraph (b) of 
this section. 

(b) Unsecured claims against the liq-
uidation estate that are proved to the 
satisfaction of the liquidating agent 
shall have priority in the following 
order: 

(1) Administrative costs and expenses 
of liquidation; 

(2) Claims for wages and salaries, in-
cluding vacation, severance, and sick 
leave pay; 

(3) Taxes legally due and owing to 
the United States or any state or sub-
division thereof; 

(4) Debts due and owing the United 
States, including the National Credit 
Union Administration; 

(5) General creditors, and secured 
creditors (to the extent that their re-
spective claims exceed the value of the 
security for those claims); 

(6) Shareholders to the extent of 
their respective uninsured shares and 
the National Credit Union Share Insur-
ance Fund to the extent of its payment 
of share insurance; 

(7) In a case involving liquidation of 
a corporate credit union, membership 
capital; 

(8) In a case involving liquidation of 
a low-income designated credit union, 
any outstanding secondary capital ac-
counts issued pursuant to the author-
ity of §§ 701.34 or 741.204(c) of this chap-
ter; and 

(9) In a case involving liquidation of 
a corporate credit union, paid-in cap-
ital. 

(c) Priorities are to be based on the 
circumstances that exist on the date of 
liquidation. 

(d) If the repudiation or 
disaffirmance of any contract or lease 
gives rise to a claim for damages, such 
claim shall be considered a general 
creditor claim under paragraph (b)(5) of 
this section and not a cost or expense 
of liquidation under paragraph (b)(1) of 
this section. 

(e) All unsecured claims of any cat-
egory or class or priority described in 
paragraphs (b)(1) through (b)(7) of this 
section shall be paid in full, or provi-
sions made for such payment, before 

any claims of lesser priority are paid. 
If there are insufficient funds to pay all 
claims of a category or class, payment 
shall be made pro rata. Notwith-
standing anything to the contrary 
herein, the liquidating agent may, at 
any time, and from time to time, prior 
to the payment in full of all claims of 
a category or class with higher pri-
ority, make such distributions to 
claimants in priority categories de-
scribed in paragraphs (b)(1), (b)(2), 
(b)(3), (b)(4), and (b)(5) of this section as 
the liquidating agent believes are rea-
sonably necessary to conduct the liq-
uidation, provided that the liquidating 
agent determines that adequate funds 
exist or will be recovered during the 
liquidation to pay in full all claims of 
any higher priority. If a surplus re-
mains after making distribution in full 
on all allowed claims described in para-
graphs (b)(1) through (b)(9) of this sec-
tion, such surplus shall be distributed 
pro rata to the credit union’s share-
holders. 

[56 FR 56825, Nov. 7, 1991, as amended at 61 
FR 3791, Feb. 2, 1996; 62 FR 12949, Mar. 19, 
1997; 64 FR 57365, Oct. 25, 1999] 

§ 709.6 Initial determination of cred-
itor claims by the liquidating agent. 

(a)(1) Any party wishing to submit a 
claim against the liquidated credit 
union must submit a written proof of 
claim in accordance with the require-
ments set forth in the notice to credi-
tors. A failure to submit a written 
claim within the time provided in the 
notice to creditors shall be deemed a 
waiver of said claim and claimant shall 
have no further rights or remedies with 
respect to such claim. 

(2) Notwithstanding paragraph (a)(1) 
of this section, the liquidating agent 
may, at his discretion, consider an un-
timely claim provide the following two 
criteria are present: 

(i) The claimant did not receive no-
tice of the appointment of the liqui-
dating agent in time to file a claim be-
fore the date provided for in the notice; 
and 

(ii) The claim is filed in time to per-
mit payment of the claim. 

(b) The liquidating agent may require 
submission of supplemental evidence 
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